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REAPPORTIONMENT COMMITTEE WORKSHOP
MEETING MINUTES
August 8, 2011
11:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Committee Members Johnny Gaffney (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Reggie Brown, 
Warren Jones (arr. 11:28) and Matt Schellenberg

Guests: Council Members Doyle Carter and Greg Anderson; School Board Member Becky Couch
Also: Cindy Laquidara, Jason Gabriel and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel;  Bill Killingsworth - Planning and Development Department; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Scott Wilson,  BeLinda Peeples, Sandra Lane, Bridgette Rodriguez, Stan Johnson and Rupal Wells – ECAs; Jeff Clements – Council Research; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; Steve Patterson – Florida Times-Union; Judy Wheeler, Terry Jones, Dick Berry
Meeting Convened:  11:12 a.m.

Chairman Gaffney convened the meeting and stated that time is of the essence for the committee to complete its work and report a proposed redistricting plan to the City Council by August 15th.  Consensus has to be reached quickly about what is best for the City and its citizens.

Planning and Development Director Bill Killingsworth presented three new maps in response to feedback to Plan C from the meeting of the Reapportionment Committee and the two noticed council member meetings last week.  Today’s Version 1 widens District 10 to the west as requested by Council Member Brown, which reduced the minority population of the district to 50%.  That result was unacceptable to Mr. Brown and Version 1 was dropped from consideration. Version 2 began from the premise of taking the existing districts as they stand currently and expanding Districts 7, 8, 9 and 10 outward from their cores until enough new population is added to meet the maximum deviation criterion.  This plan produced districts with minority populations ranging from 62 to 70%.
Version 3 worked from a different premise by removing the District 9 river crossing across the Fuller Warren Bridge to the Phillips Highway area and instead having District 7 cross the river to the Southside by means of the Main Street and Acosta bridges to encompass the Phillips Highway area currently represented by District 9.  This version produced four districts with minority populations ranging from 66 to 72%.

Mr. Killingsworth and Supervisor of Elections Jerry Holland explained the nature of Census blocks and the occasional difficulty of making small scale changes in some areas, particularly suburban or rural areas, where Census blocks have to be fairly large to encompass the same amount of population encompassed in a single city block in a densely populated area.  They also noted that Census blocks use physical features (roads, water bodies, power lines, railroad tracks, etc.) as boundaries, so sometimes district boundaries will occur on the center lines of roads, unavoidably leaving residents on one side of the street in one district and residents on the other side in a different district.

In response to a question, General Counsel Cindy Laquidara explained the applicability of considering voter registration and voting patterns in the redistricting process.  Once the Council assures that there is no retrogression in the opportunity of minority voters to elect a candidate of their choice by ensuring that no current majority-minority district falls below 50% minority population in the new plan, Council can then turn its attention to more preferable communities of interest such as party affiliation and voting patterns, along with other economic, social and community self-identification factors.

Mr. Brown indicated his general satisfaction with Version 3, but requested that the map makers take another look at a narrow strip of land between the south bank of the Trout River and Ribault Scenic Drive to see if there is any population there.  Chairman Gaffney stated that he has changed his mind from earlier meetings and would prefer that his district continue to cross the Mathews Bridge into Arlington, but would accept the Version 3 map that shifts a portion of his district to the Phillips Highway area if a consensus could be developed around that plan.
Supervisor Holland stated that the committee could look at two different sets of voting data – the 2008 presidential election results or the 2011 mayoral race results.  The presidential race had a much larger turnout.  Mr. Holland also discussed how the Version 3 council districts could be grouped to form the new School Board districts.  Some renumbering of either the council or School Board districts will be necessary.

Mr. Brown asked if demographic information on female population was available, which it is.  In response to a question Mr. Holland stated that the term “minority” population incorporates all non-Caucasian persons.  He noted that there are several pockets of identifiable minority populations in Jacksonville that are not African-American, including Filipino and Korean.

The consensus of the group was that they prefer Version 3 as presented today, with a few minor boundary tweaks that members drew on the map and the Planning Department will incorporate in the new map to be presented at the next meeting.

Next meeting: Wednesday, August 10 at 2 p.m.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:50 a.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 
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